Draft  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

December 6, 2006


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

December 6, 2006
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, December 6, 2006.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Bob Oakes; and Comr. Doug Remaley

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Ralph Barile; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Kelly Wyatt; Bonita Hurdle; Roberta Thuman; Shane Hite; David Perry; Chris Rowe; Matthew Laricos; David Masters; Yogi Harper; Miles Meyer; Tom Downey; Al Byrum; Susan Boncek; Charles Anges; Ben Cahoon; Pete Kauffman; Eddie Valdivieso; Roc Sansotta; Jim Morris; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance.     

AUDIENCE RESPONSE

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced Audience Response open.

Audience Response - Al Byrum

Al Byrum, Village at Nags Head resident; he was representing the Nags Head Community Watch organization and invited everyone to attend a holiday luncheon honoring Police, Fire, and Emergency Services personnel on  Wednesday, December 13, 2006 at 12:00 Noon at Penguin Isle Restaurant; the cost is $15.00 per person; please RSVP to George Moore, President of Community Watch at 480-1480 or to Mr. Byrum at 449-0708.

Audience Response - Susan Boncek

Susan Boncek, owner of oceanfront Sandspur Motel; asked the Board to adopt the proposed zoning ordinance amendments concerning cottage courts to be discussed today which she feels is the Town’s first solid attempt to retain middle income tourists and to help the many family-owned businesses that have been the backbone of Nags Head’s economy; in addition, there is growing interest to change “Nags Head” to read “Outer Banks” as the tourist destination and she feels the Board should work to retain Nags Head as the most recognized place in the area.

Audience Response - Charles Anges

Charles Anges, Nags Head property owner; the recently adopted sand push ordinance prohibits him from pushing sand on the weekends; he needs all 30 days allowed by CAMA to beach push; his income is dependent on the ability to push sand as much as possible; he asked the Board to reconsider the ordinance.

Audience Response - Miles Meyer

Miles Meyer, Nags Head oceanfront property owner and resident several months per year at 8509 S. Old Oregon Inlet Road; he has been an oceanfront property owner for the past 17 years; most important asset is the ocean and the beach and his only defense of his house are the dunes; he reinforces his dunes with sand pushes and  installation of sand fences; the emergency berm was a big help; the permit to push sand is only good for 30 days; the lengthy process to obtain the permit requires signature of his neighbors, the fee is not the issue; he would like to have enough time to replace the sand lost without all the headaches.

Audience Response - Tom Downey

Tom Downey, oceanfront property owner of 8519 S. Old Oregon Inlet Road; he has owned oceanfront property for the past 17 years; he agreed with Mr. Meyer’s comments concerning the process to obtain permits for beach pushes; he asked the Board to look into a more streamlined process; the fee is nothing compared to the procedures that are required.  

Audience Response - Yogi Harper

Yogi Harper, South Nags Head resident; he was impressed with the clean-up, etc. by the Town after the recent Thanksgiving northeaster; he read a letter from George Moore which asked the Board to reconsider the ordinance prohibiting beach pushes on the weekends; Mr. Harper pointed out that the complex process is required by the State CAMA Office and not the Town officials. 
There being no one else present who wished to speak, Audience Response was closed.

In response to Mayor Cahoon, Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the recently adopted ordinance prohibiting beach pushes on the weekends and he explained the process to obtain a beach push permit on weekends in an emergency situation. 

RECOGNITION OF 2006 EMPLOYEE OF THE YEAR

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented Certificates of Recognition to the following 2006 Employee of the Year nominees:  

David Perry (Water Operations)

Roberta Thuman (Town Manager's Office)

Bonita Hurdle (Human Resources)

Shane Hite (Fire Division)

Chris Rowe (Police Division)

Janis Farmer (Public Works) was not present

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented the 2006 Employee of the Year plaque to Human Resources Specialist Bonita Hurdle.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE

Town Manager Charlie Cameron introduced Finance Officer Kim Kenny; On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented Ms. Kenny with a Certificate of Appreciation for 15 years of service.

Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced Firefighter Matthew Laricos; On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented Mr. Laricos with a Town Cross pen for three years of service.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustments #4 and #5 to FY 06/07 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Approval of Minutes 

-
Annual Certification of Firefighters

-
Approval of the Town of Nags Head Transitional Reporting and Operational Organizational Chart

-
Request to apply for DPPEA Public Works 2007 Community Waste Reduction and Recycling Grant


MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Budget Adjustments #4 and #5

A copy of Budget Adjustments #4 and #5, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

Tax Adjustment Report

The Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

Annual certification of firefighters

The roster of firefighters for annual certification, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

Town organizational chart

The Town organizational chart, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

Request to apply for DPPEA Public Works 2007 Community Waste Reduction and Recycling Grant

The request to apply for Public Works Community Waste Reduction and Recycling Grant, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The NC Division of Pollution Prevention and Environmental Assistance (DPPEA) is requesting  pre-proposals for the 2007 Community Waste Reduction and Recycling Grants (CWRARs).  Due to changes in State auditing and reporting rules, the Request For Proposal (RFP) is being released earlier than usual to ensure grant contracts are in place on or around July 1, 2007.   The maximum award this year is $25,000 and requires a 10% local cash match.    

‘Grant funds will be utilized to purchase equipment so the Town can meet new State regulations for recycling which go into effect January 1, 2008 which states in House Bill 1518 (Session Law 2005-348) "Holders of on premises malt beverage permits, on premises unfortified wine permits, on premises fortified wine permits, and mixed beverages permits shall separate, store, and provide for the collection for recycling of all recyclable beverage containers of all beverages sold at retail on the premises."  The bill then further bans the containers from disposal effective on the same date.  Specifically, the funds would be used to begin a glass recycling program for the Town.”
PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Sec. 48-407(c)(10)(h), Multi-Family Development to allow Public Safety to approve an alternate life safety plan in lieu of requirement to provide a 12 foot wide paved vehicular access along all four sides of principle structure suitable for firefighting and rescue equipment 

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing agenda item.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated December 6, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“Ben Cahoon, Cahoon & Kasten Architects, has applied for a zoning text amendment to modify an applicable condition related to Multi-Family development.  Currently, a 12-foot wide paved vehicular access along all four sides of principle structures shall be provided suitable for firefighting and rescue equipment.  Mr. Cahoon is requesting that the ordinance be changed to allow the Public Safety Department to approve an alternate life safety plan in lieu of this requirement.  Typically, this would involve sprinkler protecting all principal structures.   
‘Similar changes have been approved recently for hotels and commercial/residential mixed development.  This amendment provides the applicant with the ability to propose alternatives to the Public Safety Department who in turn will determine if the alternative is adequate and suitable for the same or greater level of safety than presently required.    

‘Land Use Plan Consistency Review

Staff recommends approval of this ordinance and finds that the proposed amendment is not inconsistent or in conflict with the provisions of the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000.”
Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned who would provide the approval from Public Safety staff; Fire Chief Butch Osborne explained that either he, the Fire Marshal, or the Town Manager would review/approve. 
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 16, 2006 and on Tuesday, November 21, 2006 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 9:47 a.m.

Ben Cahoon, the applicant's architect and a Nags Head resident; he explained that the review of the alternate life safety plan takes place during the normal site plan review process; Public Safety staff has an opportunity during scheduled technical reviews to provide comments and express concerns. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 9:50 a.m. 

Comr. Gray confirmed that the alternate plan will not lessen firefighting capabilities and that both the County Fire Marshal and Town Fire Chief are in favor of the amendments.  Comr. Gray asked the Fire Chief to prepare an amendment listing the menu of services so applicants will know what can and can't be done.  Chief Osborne agreed and stated that he has a list which he can incorporate into the Town Code as requested.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Mr. Wilson that the Board would have the final review of the site plan with the alternate life safety plan.

Comr. Oakes sees this as bringing multi-family in line with hotel as this is already done with hotels.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the proposed ordinance concerning alternate life safety plan as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning an alternate life safety plan, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider zoning text amendments to Town Code Sec. 48-7 Definitions of specific words and terms to add a definition for Real Estate Rental Management Facility; proposed amendment to Sec. 48-167 Required parking by use to add a parking standard for Real Estate Rental Management Facility; proposed amendment to Sec. 48-408(b) Commercial Services District, Permitted Uses, to list Real Estate Rental Management Facility as a permitted use within C-3 Zoning District; and proposed amendment to Sec. 48-483 (b)(3), Buffer Regulations, High Impact Uses, to list this new use as a high impact use 

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing agenda item.

Comr. Oakes requested to be recused from the discussion as he had a vested interest in the proposal.

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to recuse Comr. Oakes from the discussion.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated November 21, 2006 which read in part as follows:
“TLG – Greenwater Investments, LLC has submitted the attached zoning ordinance amendment to add a use definition for “Real Estate Rental Management Facility” and to amend the pertinent sections of the ordinance to 1) define this use, 2) list this use as a permitted use within the C-3, Commercial Services Zoning District, 3) to create a specific parking standard for this use and, 4) create a landscape buffer standard for this use. 
‘The intent of the C-3, Commercial Services District is to provide standards for the location of commercial services which are required for the development of the town; such facilities as wholesale food and beverage storage and distribution, building contractor office and storage facilities, and other similar uses which are required elements of a self-sufficient community.  It is also the intent of this section to regulate and buffer such uses so that their location will not be detrimental to adjacent uses, the environment, and the sources of potable water, i.e., fresh pond and groundwater.  The C-3, Commercial Services District is concentrated in the northwestern portion of the town, predominately in and around Eighth Street and Lark Avenue.  
‘Staff Recommendation

Staff finds that the proposed text amendment is consistent with the Town Land Use Plan and with the intent of the C-3 Commercial Services District.  Staff recommends approval of the zoning ordinance text amendment as presented.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 16, 2006 and on Tuesday, November 21, 2006 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 9:55 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 9:55 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning real estate management facility as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Oakes was recused.).

A copy of the ordinance concerning real estate management facility, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

Comr. Oakes returned to the meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a site plan/conditional use/vested right application by North Avon Condo Group, applicant and developer, for construction of a three story, 45-unit condominium development located at 7200 S. Croatan Hwy 

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing agenda item. 

Planning Director Tim Wilson, Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt, Quible Engineer Eddie Valdivieso, Architect Ben Cahoon, and North Avon Condo Group Pete Kauffman were sworn in by the Town Clerk.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated December 6, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“North Avon Group, LLC , applicant and developer has submitted the attached site application for construction of a three story, 45 unit condominium development.  The project site is approximately 4.8 acres, with approximately 128,835 of upland area.  The proposed project is located at 7200 S. Croatan Hwy, on the south side of Gray Eagle St.  The property is zoned C-2 General Commercial where Multi-family development is a conditional use, the development conditions for the proposed use are set forth in Section 48-407 (c)(10) and are attached for reference.  The proposal has been reviewed for compliance with minimum lot width, setbacks, top plate and height requirements, undeveloped and/or landscaped open space areas, required landscape buffer yard “A”, lot area, minimum floor area and driveway location and has found to be in compliance.  A text amendment from this same Section, subsection H is under consideration by the Planning Board at this meeting.  This proposed amendment would allow an alternate life safety/evacuation plan approved by the Public Safety Department in lieu of a 12 ft. wide paved vehicular access along all four sides of the principle structures suitable for firefighting and rescue equipment.  This text amendment must be approved prior to approval of this site plan as currently submitted.  This site must comply with the commercial architectural standards of Section 48-371(c)(1) in providing a minimum of 100 architectural design points as enumerated in the Residential Design Manual.  

‘Approximately 180 points have been provided in the form of covered porches, a coastal watch tower, combination base form, wood shingles, single or double hung windows and other minor elements such as rafter tails, beauty bands, column trim and gable brackets.  Compliance with the commercial vegetation preservation/landscaping ordinance of Section 48-371 (g) is necessary.  The installation of more than 600 plantings including Japanese black pines, shore juniper and southern wax myrtle results in ample landscaping and therefore meets the requirements of the ordinance.   Parking has been reviewed and approved under the standard of 2.5 parking spaces per dwelling unit in addition to required ADA compliant parking spaces.  Lot coverage has been reviewed and approved with the requirement that lot coverage not exceed 55% of the lot area and must be calculated from upland areas only.  Site circulation has been reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer.  Site lighting has been reviewed by staff and comply with the current Zoning Ordinance regulations.  
‘The remainder of this memorandum states and explains staff’s findings concerning compliance with each of these zoning ordinance sections.

‘Staff Finding: the site plan complies with Town Code Section 48-371 (g), Vegetation Preservation/Landscaping, Section 48-371 (c)(1), Commercial Architectural Standards and the Development Conditions of Multi-Family as listed in Section 48-407 (c)(10).

‘Planning Board Recommendation:
On October 17, 2006 the members of the Planning Board reviewed the attached site plan/conditional use/vested right application. They voted unanimously to recommend approval of the conditional use/vested right site plan application contingent upon adoption of the proposed text amendment to Town Code Section 48-407(c)(10)(h), Public Safety approval of alternate life safety plan in lieu of a 12 ft. wide paved fire lane.
‘Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends that the attached site plan application be recommended for approval contingent upon the Board of Commissioners approval of the proposed text amendment to Section 48-407(c)(10)(h) with regard to alternate life safety plan approval by the Public Safety Department.  Staff finds that the attached application complies with the minimal zoning standards for the proposed use.

‘In review of this application the Board of Commissioners are required to make the following affirmative findings of fact for this and all conditional use applications:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.”

Board members had no questions for Ms. Wyatt.

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 16, 2006 and on Tuesday, November 21, 2006 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee opened the Public Hearing for the evidentiary phase at 10:00 a.m.

Applicant Ben Cahoon presented his team that was available for questions:  Quible civil engineer Eddie Valdivieso and North Avon Condo Group Pete Kauffman as developer. 

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Mr. Cahoon explained that public safety has three (3) sides for access and explained the sprinkler system requirements with higher standards.

Mr. McRee confirmed no one else present wished to speak and announced the evidentiary phase of the Public Hearing  closed at 10:05 a.m.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

1.
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances,

2.
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted, and

3.
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town,

And to approve the North Avon Condo Group site plan with the following two (2) conditions:

1.
Any lights that shine toward the water will be screened to reflect onto neighboring properties, and

2.
A fence will be installed where public parking spaces are located to prevent filtering in from other areas

The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.  

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Discussion of proposed zoning ordinance modifications - Zoning Ordinance Review Committee

Mayor Cahoon requested to be recused from the discussion as she had an interest in the proposed regulations.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to recuse Mayor Cahoon from the discussion.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler presided over the Board meeting.

Comr. Gray introduced the agenda item.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo dated November 28, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed ordinance being recommended by the Zoning Ordinance Review Committee to amend parts of Town Code Section 48, Article IV, Nonconformities and Town Code Section 22, Flood Damage Prevention, Definitions.  The proposed amendments to both code chapters would allow the use of independent appraisals in determining assessed value of structures.  Presently only the annually adjusted tax value may be used in determining structure value.  These values are used in determining percentage costs applied to the continuation of nonconformities.  The Zoning Ordinance was recently amended to allow the use of an “annually adjusted” tax value to be consistent with the same language recently established in the readoption of the Flood Damage Prevention Ordinance.  It is for this same purpose of consistency in the Town Code that both Chapters 48 and 22 are being amended to allow for the option of using an independent appraisal for determining total building value.  The use of independent appraisals is already permitted by CAMA, thereby providing for greater consistency between state and local regulations.

‘Other proposed changes to Chapter 48 would lessen nonconformity restrictions on nonconforming uses and structures.  Under the proposal, a conforming structure with a nonconforming use would have no dollar amount or time restriction on work or replacement, provided the work to the building was conforming and would not result in the expansion or intensity of the nonconforming use it contained.  A nonconforming structure with a nonconforming use would still be restricted in the dollar amount of work that could be conducted in any 12 month period, but this dollar amount would be increased from 25% of total building value to 50% of total building value.  

‘Current nonconformity restrictions specific to cottage courts, especially in regards to replacement of units, would be significantly relaxed.  Existing cottage court units would be allowed to be repaired or replaced without dollar amount or time period restrictions provided that the total number of cottage court units is not increased and that structural nonconformities are not increased.”

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler suggested that after the review of the Beach Road Development Committee findings, the Board may want to revisit making cottage courts conditional rather than permitted uses.

Board members spoke in favor of the proposed ordinance.

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to initiate the zoning text amendment process on the proposed ordinance concerning cottage courts as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Mayor Cahoon was recused.).

Mayor Cahoon returned to the meeting.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment project 

Discussion of project schedule - Spring 2007 Referendum 

Town Attorney Ike McRee explained the procedures for the Spring 2007 referendum and distributed the following documents:

-
Bond Authorization Timetable (for bond counsel)

-
Resolution authorizing Finance Officer to file application for beach nourishment bonds with LGC
-
Notice of Intention to apply to LGC for approval of bonds

-
Proposed 2007 Voted bond authorization - information sheet for bond counsel

-
Tentative bond referendum/service district schedule of events (detailed for Town)


(from Blackman Street to southern Town boundary and east of SR 12 and SR 1243)

Draft report on the creation of the nags head beach erosion control and flood and hurricane works municipal service district - filed no later than next week

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Mr. McRee confirmed that board can change its mind at any time during the referendum process if it desires to pay for the $24 million dollars in general obligation bonds in a different manner

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the resolution authorizing the Finance Officer to file an application for approval of beach nourishment bonds with the Local Government Commission (LGC) as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

The resolution concerning filing an application with the LGC for beach nourishment bonds, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners (the “Board”) of the Town of Nags Head has made the following factual findings:

‘Description of the project:  Bonds in the maximum principal amount of $24,000,000 are proposed to be issued for the following project:

‘All costs associated with the nourishment of the beach strand in Nags Head, including planning, design, legal, environmental studies, surveys, and construction

‘Facts regarding necessity of proposed project:  The proposed project is necessary to maintain a functional recreational beach, maintain the stability of the Town’s tourism industry, protect oceanfront structures, and protect valuable tax base located on the oceanfront.

‘Facts supporting the amount of bonds proposed:  The amount of bonds proposed is adequate and not excessive for the proposed purposes based on present estimates.

‘Past debt management policies:  The Town has in the past always appropriated funds in accordance with North Carolina law during each fiscal year in an amount sufficient to retire all principal and interest on indebtedness.

‘Past budgetary and fiscal management policies:  The Town has always adopted its budget in a timely manner in accordance with North Carolina statutory requirements and has obtained an unqualified opinion from a certified public accountant in connection with each annual audit.

‘Retirement of Debt:  Any increase in the Town’s property tax rate resulting from issuance of the proposed bonds is not excessive.

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina as follows:

‘The Finance Officer is directed to file application for approval of the bonds with the Local Government Commission as required by North Carolina General Statute §159-51, and is designated the representative of the Town for that purpose.”

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Upcoming trip to Local Government Commission (LGC)

Town Manager Charlie Cameron reported that Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson and Finance Officer Kim Kenny will be making initial contact with the Local Government Commission (LGC) in a meeting next week to discuss the upcoming beach nourishment referendum and bonds.  The meeting will verify that Town staff and the LGC are both on the same page and is also to clarify the debt item the Town has with the YMCA.  

Town Manager Cameron also reported that the required filings will be taken care of in a timely manner by the Coastal Science Engineering (CSE) consultant Tim Kana in response to recent Corps of Engineers (COE) interrogatories.

Mayor Cahoon - Report on recent trip to view beach nourishment at Emerald Isle

Mayor Cahoon reported that four members of the Board (in two separate vehicles) recently traveled to view the Town of Emerald Isle's beach nourishment project.  The visit was good and included a review of both the good and the bad parts of the project.  The Emerald Isle beach lost 22% of its sand during Hurricane Ophelia which is scheduled to be replaced beginning in January 2007.  She noted that the beach was nice and wide and she feels, as do Emerald Isle officials, that the project has done what it was supposed to do.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Report on first meeting of Beach Nourishment Education Committee

Town Manager Charlie Cameron reported that the first meeting of the Beach Nourishment Education Committee took place on November 29, 2006; the Committee will meet again on December 18, 2006 which will include an informal educational briefing by beach nourishment consultant Tim Kana of Coastal Science Engineering (CSE).  In addition, he noted that Administrative Assistant/Public Information Officer Roberta Thuman has prepared an educational booklet to be distributed to each Committee member.

Mayor Cahoon stated that the first meeting of the Education Committee on November 29th was a good meeting and Committee members provided a lot of valuable input.  Members are looking forward to meeting with CSE consultant Tim Kana to become better informed about the project.

Consideration of ordinance amending Traffic Control Map for pedestrian access/restricted parking signage at Ehmann Beach Access in South Nags Head - from November 1, 2006 Board meeting 

The agenda summary sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Attached for Board review and adoption is an ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map to provide for a pedestrian access and restricted parking at the beach access next to Jerry's Place rental cottages in South Nags Head.  This access area was property donated by the Ehmanns some years ago."

Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that staff is requesting to install Pedestrian Access signage at the roadway and No Parking signage in two locations to make sure those staying in the homes do not park in the 15' property to allow for ingress/egress.  He explained the situation was very similar to Small Street. 
Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Oakes spoke against installation of "No Parking" signage so that owners of the two homes on the area can feel free to park wherever necessary.  They are not opposed to posting “Pedestrian Access Only” signage. 
MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the Traffic Control Map ordinance concerning signage at the Ehmann beach access as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 4 - 1 with Mayor Pro Tem Sadler casting the NO vote.

A copy of the Traffic Control Map ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "G".

Consideration of modification to Town Code Chapter 30 Solid Waste Management to allow street numbers to be placed uniformly on the back of automated carts - includes demonstration - from September 6, 2006 Board meeting 

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

“The Town of Nags Head Code § 30-1 Refuse Receptacles (1) Rollout carts requires that, “All rollout carts used will be issued by the town to the property owners and may not be disfigured in any manner.”     This has been strictly enforced to prohibit any marking on the outside of the carts.  We have encouraged property owners/rental agencies to mark the underside of the cart lid with the house number and many have done this.

‘Staff was asked to prepare sample carts with the house number down their back.  This is the side that is away from the street when the cart is placed for pickup.

‘At the December 6th Board meeting sample carts as well as the attached proposed ordinance are provided for Board consideration.”

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance amending the Town Code to allow for street numbers to be placed on automated carts with modification that street address numbers are to be placed on the “back side” of the cart.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously. 

A copy of the ordinance concerning street numbers on automated carts, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "H".

NEW BUSINESS

Recommendation and Request for Authorization to enter into contract to purchase Replacement Schedule Fire Apparatus 

Fire Chief Butch Osborne summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

“Request permission to expend up to budgeted amount ($500,000) and enter into a contract with KME (Kovatch Mobile Equipment) for the purchase of new Fire Pumper ($497,355).  Contract and 2006-2007 Vehicle Replacement Schedule are attached.”

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to authorize staff to enter into the contract to purchase the replacement schedule fire apparatus as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Fiscal year 2006/2007 Budget Update 

The agenda summary sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“The fiscal year 2006/2007 budget update will be presented by Finance Officer Kim Kenny with comments by Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson and Town Manager Charlie Cameron.  In addition to a verbal update attached please find a budget spreadsheet.”
Town Manager Charlie Cameron reported that finance staff is constantly monitoring this year’s budget.

In response to Mayor Cahoon, Ms. Kenny reported on majority interest rates for the Town which are earning 3.5% and she named several investment options.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Update on Beacon Motor Lodge encroachment

Town Attorney Ike McRee provided an update to the Board on the Beacon Motor Lodge encroachment issue.  The Beacon Motor Lodge has retained attorney Bobby Outten to assist them in keeping their access and their building.  

Mayor Cahoon explained that after the Town met with the Lodge owners in October 2006, no response was received from the owners.  The Town is working on a deadline in order to receive a grant to improve the access.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron said that the fuel tanks have now been removed from the Town right-of-way; the Town building inspector needs to examine the building to assess any asbestos concerns and to determine if the building is demolished, if it will adversely affect the integrity of the main building.  He pointed out that the owners have not contacted the Town with a plan of action or to schedule an on-site visit.

Staff was directed to continue the process to remove the Beacon Motor Lodge building so that the beach access grant will not be lost.  

Mayor Cahoon stated further that either a resolution acceptable to the Town will be presented at the January 3, 2007 Board meeting or the Town will take steps to remove the structure.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Update on RV's Sugar Creek restaurant project

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported on the progress of the RV's Sugar Creek restaurant project.  He reported that staff has made an effort to be accommodating to resolve the issues with the project.  The restaurant project staff and Town staff met yesterday and it was concluded that what would be submitted for review is an amendment to the site plan.  After Planning Board assessment the site plan will be submitted for Board review/consideration.  He pointed out that there is no limitation on improvement costs if the structure is brought up to Town architectural standards.  

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Discussion of Fresh Pond Water Treatment Plant Engineering/Construction Projects

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized his memo dated November 22, 2006 which read in part as follows:
“In September, we received the Preliminary Engineering Report from The Wooten Company covering the Filter Assessment portion of their “Disinfection and Disinfection Byproducts (D/DBP)” study.  The D/DBP Regulations promulgated by the US-EPA and adopted by NC-DENR require every Public Water Supply to change the way they collect and analyze water samples for the potential carcinogenic compounds know as Trihalomethanes (THM’s) and Haloacetic Acids (HAA5).  The most effective way to reduce the formation of THM’s and HAA5’s in our distribution is to reduce, to the extent possible, the Total Organic Carbon (TOC) in the finished water being treated with chlorine.

‘The first part of this study involved a thorough analysis of the 20+-year old filters at the Treatment Plant.  This analysis (copy attached) revealed that the filter media (the porcelain spheres, torpedo sand, sand and gravel) was in very poor shape.  It has passed the estimated lifespan of 20 years for such filter media.  In addition to the filters, Wooten looked at the sedimentation basin, where cypress baffles cause the treated water to rise, and coagulated solids to sink to the bottom.  Several of the baffles have deteriorated to the point where they need to be replaced, and improvements can be done to increase the amount of solids retained in the basin, and reduce the amount which ends up in the filters.  This will make the filters even more efficient in removing the solids which cause turbidity in the water, the main problem we have in consistently meeting the drinking standards.  Due to algae problems in Fresh Pond (which result in difficult to remove solids in the water) this past summer, we ceased operation sooner than planned.

‘The final component of the needed plant repair/upgrade project is the replacement of the filter (butterfly) face valves beneath the filter.  These valves are currently leaking, which permits the filters to drain down some overnight, and completely during the “off” season when they are not being run.  The filters need to remain “wet” at all times, even when the plant is not running.  This drying of the filter media accelerates its degradation.  Since they are of the same vintage as the filters, they are also over 20 years old.

‘The total estimated cost for these three items, including the engineer’s proposal for “turn key” services, is $206,124.  This exceeds the $100,000 threshold for required repairs to be split three ways between Nags Head, Dare County and Kill Devil Hills.  Town staff met with those entities on November 27th to initiate discussions regarding their cost-sharing on this necessary project.  County and KDH staff indicated that they felt these were necessary repairs/improvements to the facility to improve our ability to meet current Safe Drinking Water Act (as amended) turbidity standards. 

‘The second project of immediate concern is the requirement, unknown until August 2006, to obtain a non-discharge permit for the filter backwash water that is presently pumped to an unlined, sand bottom, basin on the south side of the Fresh Pond Water Treatment Plant.  In August, Nancy contacted NC-DENR’s Division of Water Quality (DWQ), in Washington, to open a dialogue concerning whether or not we were required to have a permit under the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES).  In a meeting held at the Washington Regional Office in mid-August, it was determined that we would not need an NPDES permit because we had no discharge to Fresh Pond, or any other surface water.  However, since we discharge the filter backwash water to an unlined basin, and it subsequently infiltrates into the surface water aquifer, we would need a non-discharge permit from DWQ’s Aquifer Protection Section (APS).  We have now held two on-site meetings with representatives of the APS, Public Water Supply and our consultant.  These meetings allowed the town and our consultant to determine what would be required in our permit application, and to determine that there is insufficient time to receive the necessary permit before we will need to operate next summer in compliance with our 40-year contract with Dare County and Kill Devil Hills.  Therefore, our consultant has prepared a proposal to submit a Special Order by Consent (SOC) to allow us to operate next summer.  The SOC will contain mutually agreed upon dates for the submission of the required non-discharge permit application.   The current engineering costs for these meetings, preliminary data acquisition, SOC preparation and preparation of the Preliminary Engineering Report which will accompany our permit application, total $76,000.  The first Task Order, for $11,000, has been prepared using unneeded Fresh Pond treatment chemical funds.”
It was Board consensus to authorize staff to move forward with the proposed Fresh Pond Water Treatment Planning engineering/construction projects as requested.  

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Update on Thanksgiving northeaster storm

Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson provided an update on the recent Thanksgiving storm.  He reported that the major impact of the storm was on the Wednesday before Thanksgiving especially to South Nags Head.  He reported that the Fire and Police Divisions performed an admirable and immediate response to the situation; approximately 35 - 40 individuals were excavated from cottages on the oceanfront.  He explained that staff knew what to do so for the most part so he stayed out of the way.  Action moved from response to clean-up mode and a contract with Coastal Contractors was executed which began the debris removal process.  There was significant street damage and erosion in the Seagull/Surfside Drive areas.  Approximately 75 houses were damaged with two (2) completely destroyed and approximately 55 houses were condemned.  The Town’s web site remained updated with a condemned houses listing and other pertinent information.  

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - OBX Marathon

Town Manager Cameron reported that a final critique presentation of the 2006 OBX Marathon from project coordinators Mike Kelly and Webb Fuller has been scheduled for the January 2007 Board meeting. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Town refrigerator magnets

In response to fireworks issues this past year, Town Manager Cameron stated that staff is requesting to purchase approximately 3,000 general information refrigerator magnets to be distributed to real estate companies.  The cost would be .69 each - a funding source has not yet been identified.  Town Manager Cameron commended Administrative Assistant/Public Information Officer Roberta Thuman on preparation of the magnet information/graphics and layout.   

It was Board consensus for staff to bring back for Board consideration an identified funding source to purchase the Town refrigerator magnets. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Update on Comfort Inn South

Planning Director Tim Wilson provided an update on the damaged Comfort Inn South and a recent meeting with its owner.  He reported that the deck is condemned and has been condemned for quite a while; civil penalties were issued when work continued on the deck after condemnation.  The 50% evaluation by CAMA is needed for approval to repair the deck structure; if approved for repair, the deck would provide ingress/egress to the beach but would not necessarily include a deck-type structure.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - National Park Service re-initiating air tour service

Town Manager Cameron reported that the National Park Service (NPS) is re-initiating the air tour service from Wright Brothers Memorial Airfield for re-establishment of air flight tours; the Park Service is accepting comments prior to the December 15, 2006 deadline.  No action was taken by the Board.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Report on Transportation Improvement Plan (TIP) meeting

Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson reported on the recent Transportation Improvement Plan (TIP) meeting he attended with Public Works Director Dave Clark.  Mr. Richardson said that the Town was supportive of a $15 million dollar program to develop technologies for ocean outfalls and a hazard mitigation project on US 264 that would affect the Washington Baum Bridge and recommended that the project include vehicle barriers to prevent vehicles crossing into the oncoming lane. 

Town Manager Cameron said that soon after the TIP meeting, NCDOT began excavation of the South Nags Head ditches. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Update on west side US 158 multi-use path

Public Works Director Dave Clark provided an update on the west side US 158 multi-use path.   There are 12 steps required for the grant process and the Town is getting close to the construction step.  He stated that the Town has received right-of-way certification and is currently preparing encroachment agreements. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Cell phones

Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson reported that Public Safety staff and Information Technology staff are in the process of reviewing cell phone evaluations and a report/recommendation is to be provided at the January 2007 Board meeting.

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Cahoon - Discussion of attorney representation at Board of Adjustments meetings

Mayor Cahoon stressed the importance of attorney representation at Board of Adjustments meetings which are considered quasi-judicial hearings.  It was Board consensus to have an attorney present at all Board of Adjustments meetings.

Mayor Cahoon - Thank you to Nags Head Florist and to Mrs. T of Mrs. T’s Deli

Mayor Cahoon thanked the Nags Head Florist that provided purple bows for the Town for the OBX Marathon and she thanked Mrs. T from Mrs. T's Deli who presented to the Town a London pub sign with a Nag's head.

Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Session

Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to discuss the acquisition of real property and to consult with the Town Attorney to preserve attorney/client privilege.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss the acquisition of real property in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(5) and to consult with the Town Attorney to preserve attorney/client privilege in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

Mayor Cahoon noted that the Board will enter Closed Session at the end of today's session.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 

Comr. Gray - Discussion of North Ridge drainage issues

Comr. Gray reported on a drainage problem in the North Ridge Subdivision - between East Lookout and Cutty Sark Drives - which impacts at least nine (9) properties.  He asked the Board to authorize staff to remedy this situation with the stormwater funds being collected.

Mayor Cahoon - staff was directed to acquire easements in North Ridge back in the spring; Dave Clark engineer specific recommendation of $33K to install pipe between two houses at a specific location to take care of the situation between East Lookout and Cutty Sark Drives; 

In response to Mayor Cahoon, Public Works Director Dave Clark explained that no action has been taken yet to acquire easements as specific properties have not yet been identified by the engineer's report.  

Town Manager Charlie Cameron stated that Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson is working on the easements and a report is to be provided at the January 3, 2007 Board meeting.  The final report from the consultant, WK Dickson, is also to be provided at the January 3, 2007 meeting.
Comr. Remaley asked about the purchase of large sump pumps to keep on site and use to pump water as necessary until the engineer analysis is complete and a permanent resolution can be formed. 
Town Manager Cameron said that he would discuss Comr. Remaley’s suggestion next week with NC DOT. 
Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Clean up after Thanksgiving storm

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that she appreciates the recent work by NC DOT to clean out the South Nags Head ditches.  She pointed out that the Board can expect to hear the question of access to Surfside and Seagull Drives in South Nags Head from property owners.

Town Manager Cameron explained that CAMA has visited this area; there is no public road on Surfside and sandbags have to be removed; he does not feel that CAMA would allow the Town to legally establish any type of roadway.

Board members agreed with Comr. Oakes that the lack of access to the Surfside Drive houses is the property owner’s concern and not the Town's. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Discussion regarding disposal and recycling of computers in Town

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported on federal law which prohibits computer equipment from being dumped into landfills.  

Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that a firm in Raleigh will recycle all types of computers, peripherals, cell phones, etc.  An area will be established on site at Public Works for computer equipment disposal and subsequent recycling. 

It was Board consensus to authorize staff to set up the computer disposal and recycling program as presented.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Discussion of North Carolina Waterfront Access Study Committee and request for resolution from Board in support of Jennette's Pier Project 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported that the Jennette's Pier Committee is to consider the inclusion of waterfront piers as part of the working waterfront; Town Manager Cameron reported that the Committee will have a major impact on the General Assembly in the Spring 2007 session when the State reviews getting into the pier business.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the resolution in support of the Jennette's Pier Project with the following WHEREAS added:

WHEREAS, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners supports the addition of all oceanfront piers along coastal North Carolina be included as a part of the working waterfront. 

The motion was seconded by Mayor Cahoon which passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Remaley casting the NO vote.

The resolution of support for the Jennette's Pier project, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“WHEREAS, Jennette's Pier in Nags Head has provided recreational activities for the citizens and visitors of Nags Head for many years; AND 

‘WHEREAS, Jennette's Pier is the oldest fishing pier in Nags Head and is both part of the town's heritage and a bridge to our environment; AND

‘WHEREAS, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners has supported the State of North Carolina acquisition of the property to maintain the area in a minimally developed condition which would benefit the State as well as the Town's citizens and visitors; AND 

‘WHEREAS, the project to rebuild Jennette's Pier offers a unique opportunity for the State to create an educational and recreational amenity that would contribute to the economy of Nags Head and support tourism on the Outer Banks; the project would also serve to expand recreational fishing throughout the Outer Banks; AND

‘WHEREAS, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners supports the addition of all oceanfront piers along coastal North Carolina be included as a part of the working waterfront. 

‘NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners does hereby strongly support the Jennette's Pier project and its operation as an educational and recreational amenity in a manner consistent with the Town's Vision Statement and the goals of the State of North Carolina.”

Comr. Oakes - Sandbag removal

Comr. Oakes expressed his appreciation that the sandbags will be removed from Surfside Drive, as required by CAMA after the recent northeaster storm.

Comr. Oakes - Stabilizing dunes

Comr. Oakes encouraged oceanfront property owners to consider sand fencing and beach grass as a means of dune stabilization. 

Comr. Oakes - Resolution in support of ocean outfalls

Comr. Oakes emphasized the importance of the ocean outfalls on the Town's stormwater drainage system; he feels that removal of the outfalls would be disastrous to the Town.

Staff was directed to include a resolution in support of the ocean outfalls on the December 20, 2006 Board meeting consent agenda.

Comr. Oakes - Town Park grass

Comr. Oakes questioned the condition of the grass at the Barnes Street Town Park.

Town Manager Cameron reported that Public Works Deputy Director Ralph Barile is looking into a new type of grass that will hold up better under heavy traffic.

Comr. Oakes - New Law re: pre-payment of State sales tax

Comr. Oakes reported that a new law goes into effect on October 1, 2007 which requires pre-payment of State sales tax for the next month; he feels this would cause significant issues with the seasonal businesses.  Comr. Oakes asked that staff investigate this new law.

Comr. Oakes - Beach push ordinance

Comr. Oakes asked that the beach push ordinance prohibiting weekend beach pushing be re-considered. The idea is to curb abuse that is taking place on the weekends; he suggested providing permits to those companies that do beach pushes and if abused, the permit would be revoked.

Comr. Remaley - Beach push ordinance

Comr. Remaley requested that the beach push ordinance which prohibits beach pushing on weekends be re-visited by the Board.   Staff was directed to include this consideration on the January 3, 2007 Board meeting agenda.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked that staff contact the companies that do sand pushing in Nags Head to make sure they are aware that the Town Manager may provide permission to push on weekends in an emergency situation. 

Comr. Remaley - Graffiti 

Comr. Remaley pointed out graffiti spray-painted on several buildings in Town such as the Crown building on US 158; he feels the Town needs to take appropriate action. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron stated that a proposed graffiti ordinance will be presented to the Board for consideration at the February 2007 Board meeting. 

CLOSED SESSION 

The Board entered Closed Session as a result of the previous motion under Mayor Cahoon's agenda to discuss the acquisition of real property and to preserve attorney/client privilege.  The time was 1:40 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board returned from Closed Session at 1:54 p.m.

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that during Closed Session it was reported that the final purchase/sale agreement for the acquisition of real property at 6800 S. Croatan Highway was agreed to by the property owner at a cost of $4 million dollars.  There was nothing further to report.

ADJOURNMENT


MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to adjourn to a mid-month meeting on Wednesday, December 20, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room of the Nags Head Municipal Complex which passed unanimously.   The time was 1:55 p.m.  







_______________________________







Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
___________________________

Mayor:

___________________________



M. Renée Cahoon
































































1
20

